Town of Meridian Hills

Minutes of Town Council Meeting

January 14th, 2008
 

President O’Brien called the regular meeting of the Meridian Hills Town Council to order at 7:00 pm.  The meeting was held at the Hilbert Early Learning Center at Park Tudor School.

In Attendance:
Terry O’Brien, Councilor












Walter Freihofer, Councilor




John Taylor, Clerk – Treasurer




Officer Rick Batza for Town Marshall Mike Russo



Sue Beesley, Town Attorney




Bernie Bruno, Assistant Clerk – Treasurer



Brad Eckerle of CrossRoad Engineers, PC

 



for Town Engineer Jay Vorisek
Not in Attendance: 
Jim Rush, Councilor

Following the pledge of allegiance,  
Terry O’Brien recognized Town Attorney, Sue Beesley to discuss legislation being introduced at the State Legislature.   In attendance at the meeting were residents of Rocky Ripple, Town of Meridian Hills, and local television camera crew from WRTV Channel 6.  

Attorney Beesley distributed copies of Senate Bill 280 introduced by Senator James Merritt on January 10th.  The legislation seeks to abolish certain Government entities in Marion County.  This legislation if approved would eliminate the Included Towns within Marion County with the duties of the current elected Town Officials transferring to the City of Indianapolis.  Terms of Included Town Officials would be terminated.

Attorney Beesley stated that a hearing of the State Senate’s Local Government Elections Committee would be held on Tuesday afternoon, January 15th upon adjournment of the afternoons Senate meeting.  The exact time was not known.   Senator Merritt would be presenting the Senate Bill 280 at the committee meeting.   
Attorney Beesley encouraged Town residents to testify and to contact Senate Committee members in opposition to the bill if they are interested in preserving the Town.    She expressed urgency and concern that the Bill was being fast tracked and could be voted on in committee this week.   She mentioned that there are 35 Bills assigned during the State Legislature’s short session and there isn’t a lot of time to respond.   Many Bills may pass without significant awareness of residents.    
Discussion followed.   Residents requested that an announcement be made by email and mail to fellow residents emphasizing that the Town Entity not be abolished.   Resident Malcolm Mallette spoke about moving to the Town of Meridian Hills because of the services provided.  Snow removal, maintained streets, and an active Police presence were important services mentioned.     Residents encouraged others to contact neighbors and notify other Included Towns.   Councilor Terry O’Brien suggested a petition and that he planned to Lobby the Legislature.

Attorney Beesley distributed a list of the members of the State Senate Local Government & Election Committee:  Senators Connie Lawson(Chair), Robert Deig, Sue Landske, Phil Boots, John Broden, Mike Delph,Gary Dillon, Tim Lanane, Samuel Smith,  Thomas Wyss, and Michael Young.   She mentioned that IACT, the Indiana Association of Cities & Towns had no stated position on the legislation. 
Attorney Beesley distributed the Oath of Office to be signed by each elected councilor and officer.
State of the Town
Councilor Terry O’Brien submitted a State of the Town document listing the accomplishments of the Town’s administration during the 2007 year and Ordinances passed during the past 4 years.   Councilor O’Brien thanked the former Councilors, Abbe Hohmann and Kay Ivcevich for their contributions and efforts in behalf of the Town.  He welcomed Councilors Walter Freihofer and Jim Rush as the newly elected members of the Town Council.
Police Report

Officer Rick Batza submitted the monthly Police Report for Town Marshall who was traveling and unable to attend the meeting.  He reported that the new Police car was having a few technical difficulties that were being attended to.  
Officer Batza commented on resident requests for more information on the police reports.   He stated that he is working to create a report that might be helpful.

Officer Batza reinforced recommendations that residents not leave valuables in their cars.   The Town was continuing to experience a rash of car break ins.    He reminded residents to call 911 if they see suspicious activity.

Officer Batza commented on a revenue sharing agreement with the vendor, Holts Sheets & Associates that had been received for the Town to sign.   The agreement is a result of having to change accident reporting from the Indianapolis Metro Police Dept to report accidents with the Indiana State Police.  
Councilor O’Brien asked if the new radios from the City had arrived.    Officer Batza reported they had not arrived. 
Clerk Treasurer Taylor asked that the Council approve the wages of officers and employees of the Town.   With the approved 2008 Town Budget, wages had remained the same as 2007 for Police Officers, Councilors and professional service providers.    Clerk Treasurer Taylor will bring a list of wages and salaries to the next meeting for review.
Approval of Minutes

Councilor O’Brien recommended that the new Council accept the December Minutes rather than approve, as new members were not in attendance at the December meeting.     Clerk-Treasurer Taylor commented that he had received some minor corrections to the December draft minutes and would incorporate them into the accepted minutes.   The minutes were accepted by a vote of 2-0.

Report on Town Engineer
Mr. Brad Eckerle of CrossRoad Engineers, PC submitted the Engineering report for  Town Engineer, Jay Vorisek, P.E. who was unable to attend the meeting.
Mr. Eckerle  reviewed the report and commented that there was not much activity to report during the December and Holiday weeks.  Town Speed signs on 75th street were to be installed.

Mr. Eckerle commented that he would look into the problem of premature wear on the new striping along 75th and on Pennsylvania Street.  Councilor Freihofer asked about the status of the drainage project at 73rd and Illinois as well as the status of the development at 7515 N. Pennsylvania.  
Clerk Treasurer Taylor asked that the Council approve a transfer appropriation for all approved projects from 2007 that had not been completed but were to carry forward funds in 2008.  A motion was made and approved by a vote of 2-0.  Projects carried over were entry signs, the drainage projects from the October and November Meetings.
Councilor O’Brien reported a damaged Stop Sign at Penn Ridge and a street sign at Sherwood and Williams Creek that had been destroyed with a New Year’s eve accident.   Councilor O’Brien asked for a revised quote on Decorative Street Signs.  Councilor O’Brien made a motion to replace these signs.   Councilor Freihofer asked about replacing the neighborhood Street signs not just one at a time.   Councilor O’Brien stated that the Town has 59 intersections to consider.   
Report of Town Attorney

Town Attorney Sue Beesley had nothing further to report.   She was asked if the Town should consider appropriating money or working with other included Towns in Marion County to lobby against Senate Bill 280.
Report of Clerk Treasurer
Clerk Treasurer John Taylor submitted the monthly financial report completed by Assistant Clerk Treasurer, Bernie Bruno.  Clerk Treasure Taylor reported that he was attending the Indiana Association of Cities & Towns (IACT) Boot Camp over the next few days.   
He also attended a Marion County January 11th meeting at the City County Building to review the Reconciling the timeline of revised Assessments and Taxes in the County.   The purpose of the meeting was to keep tax districts informed but to ask for the districts to quickly act to approve the new rates and levies once they are sent out to the districts.   The delay of approving Budgets, Levies and Rates will make it difficult to meet 2008 deadlines and further delay money coming to the districts.   The Department of Local Government Finance is asking that the districts voluntarily waive the traditional two week period to change the Budget, Tax, Rate, or Levy.     
He commented that there were some year end duties and deadlines for submitting financial reports to State Board of Accounts as well as completing 

W-2’s by the end of the month.
Old Business

The petition for a variance at 34 W. 73rd Street and Illinois Street had been withdrawn.  
New Business

Councilor O’Brien submitted Councilor Jim Rush to serve as Council President for the coming 4 year term.  Council approved by a vote of 2-0.
Allocation of $30,000 to the Rainy Day Fund was approved by a vote of 2-0.

A resident asked whether the Town was considering side walks.  He commented that he desired to have a safe way for his family to walk along Springmill and 75th Street.    Discussion followed reviewing actions of the past Council and certain residents opposition to sidewalks or activity paths.   

Discussion about contingency plans for the Town if Senate Bill 280 would pass the legislature.   Attorney Beesley would keep us informed.

Mr Phil Shaefer, Vice President of Programs for Keep Indianapolis Beautiful announced that the Town had been approved for a grant for a beautification project at 73rd and Meridian Hills Blvd.    Councilor O’Brien had been pursuing these grants for the past few years, and his efforts had paid off in the grant approval for the Town. Mr. Shaefer suggested that a Committee be formed to develop the project further.  Discussion followed and Councilor Freihofer agreed to work with Mr. Shaefer on the project.
Committee Reports
Councilor O’Brien announced the Committee Assignments for the Council.  


Jim Rush will Chair the Police and Law Enforcement Committee,  Finance Committee, and the Streets & Thoroughfares Committee.


Walter Freihofer will Chair the Development Standards Committee.


Terry O’Brien will Chair the Communication Committee.   

Councilor Freihofer commented that he will be meeting later in the week with the committee and plans to have the committee meet on an as needed basis.
Street and Thoroughfare Committee-   

Resident Bloor Redding commented that he wanted the Council and Committee to oppose any modification of setbacks.   He asked that an extension for hearing for the development project at 7515 Pennsylvania as it was insufficient time to for the Town to consider. Councilor Freihofer stated the Development Standards & Residential Construction Committee would meet to hear the variance petition, and likely request an automatic continuance with the City so the council can take a position at the March meeting. 
Police and Law Enforcement-

No meetings to report.
Finance Committee-
No meetings to report.
Development Standard and Residential Construction Committee – 

No meetings to report.
 Communications Committee Report - 
Councilor O’Brien submitted a Town Partners Program for the purpose of assisting residents who want to improve the safety, appearance and quality of life of the residents of the Town of Meridian Hills.     The list of vendors offering Meridian Hills residents discounts for services such as mailbox replacement, driveway paving, exterior home lighting and residential alarm systems was submitted.  It was suggested that the Town Atorney review to make sure the program is permissible.   The list will be considered for listing on the Town Newsletter and Website
Resident Forum
Resident commented that the morning traffic on Springmill south of 79th Street was extremely heavy and that Carmel Traffic patterns had changed the amount of traffic coming down Springmill to the point that it was difficult to get out of his driveway or side streets.    Discussion followed as Springmill is a city street and the City would need to be involved in studying the problem.
Residents in Attendance:

Malcolm Mallette
Helen Carroll

John Barry

Bob Barrows

Pat Murphy

Keith Trump

Attending from Rocky Ripple as another Included Town:  


Angela Herrmann


Chris and Megan Wright


Robert Tomey


Katherine Gregory

Approval of Claims and Warrants
Clerk – Treasurer John Taylor submitted Accounts Payable Vouchers for $41,457.89
for approval.   Vouchers were approved by a vote of 2-0.
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	         Accounts Payable Vouchers Submitted January 14, 2008
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	EFT
	Town Payroll  1/3/08-  1/16/08 (estimated)
	
	$4,700.00 
	

	EFT
	Town Payroll 1/17/08- 1/30/08 (estimated)
	
	4,700.00 
	

	1271
	AT&T
	
	
	
	
	
	95.25 
	

	1272
	IPL
	
	
	
	
	
	625.01 
	

	1273
	Speedway
	
	
	
	
	177.06 
	

	1274
	Bingham, McHale- retainer
	
	
	
	1,000.00 
	

	1275
	Crossroads Engineers
	
	
	
	865.00 
	

	1276
	The Waymire Group
	
	
	
	68.00 
	

	1277
	Ford Motor Credit (car lease payment)
	
	2,032.87 
	

	1278
	Bedwell Construction (snows 1-6)
	
	
	19,425.00 
	

	1279
	Indianapolis Star (legal advertising)
	
	
	4.72 
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	1281
	Calumet Civil Contractors Inc.
	
	
	7,450.00 
	

	
	   (65th street drainage improvements)
	
	
	

	1282
	Steven R Jenkins Co. (police uniforms)
	
	59.00 
	

	1283
	Frieje Lawn Care
	
	
	
	
	165.00 
	

	1284
	Michael Russo (anti-virus software)
	
	
	90.98 
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	 
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	$41,457.89 
	


Councilor O’Brien asked about a past due invoice for the Website Service, SpinWeb. The invoices were to be directed to Bernie or the P.O.Box.
Councilor Freihofer had received some collection calls from a debt collection service over a mistaken set of invoices at Kinko’s.   Clerk Treasure stated that he would continue to pursue clearing the matter, but thought that it had been completely resolved.  

Adjournment
There being no further business, President O’Brien adjourned the meeting at 9 pm.
Respectfully submitted,

John H.R Taylor

Clerk-Treasurer

Town of Meridian Hills

